
 

 

 
 
 
 

AGENDA SUPPLEMENT (1) 
 
 
Meeting: Cabinet 

Place: Kennet Room - County Hall, Trowbridge BA14 8JN 

Date: Tuesday 17 June 2014 

Time: 10.30 am 

 

 
The Agenda for the above meeting was published on 9 June 2014. Since then 
questions, comments and observations have been received in respect of agenda 
item 9  which are attached to this Agenda Supplement. 
 
Please direct any enquiries on this Agenda to Yamina Rhouati, of Democratic Services, 
County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, direct line 01225 718024 or email 
yamina.rhouati@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
Press enquiries to Communications on direct lines (01225)713114/713115. 
 
This Agenda and all the documents referred to within it are available on the Council’s 
website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk  
 

 
 

9   Improvements at M4  Junction 16 (Pages 1 - 10) 
 
Questions, comments and observations and responses and a letter from 
Wroughton Parish Council 
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

 

17 June 2014 

 

 

Public Participation – Item 9: Improvements at M4 Junction 16 

From Charmian Spickernell, CPRE Wiltshire 

 

Question 1 

 

M4 J16 

Taking into account that in 2007 the decision to refuse the proposed layout for 

Junction 16 was taken by Full Council and the Cabinet decision to agree it was 

revoked and this position still stands,   

 

a) Is Cabinet able now to overturn Full Council’s decision and grant permission 

or does it have to go back to Full Council?  

Response 
 
Agenda Item 37 of the 8th May County Council considered a notice of motion from 
Cllr Groom, asking full Council to acknowledge and agree a number of concerns 
relating to the proposed changes at Junction 16. 
 
Following consideration of options allowed under the constitution, full Council 
resolved: 
 

That the Leader of the Council be asked to refer the matter back to Cabinet 
at the appropriate time. 

 
The appropriate time was Cabinet on 30th October 2007.  
 
It is not therefore the case that either the decision to not accept the Junction 16 
layout was made by Council, nor that Cabinet is being asked to overturn a Council 
decision. 

 

b) Were the correct advertising procedures followed for the application 

14/01746/SCR for M4 Junction 16 Improvements to consider (i) the need for 

an EIA and (ii) to consider the application? 

 

Response 

Requirements relating to the provision of a screening opinion as to whether 
development is EIA development is covered by Regulation 4 of The Town and 
Country Planning (Environmental Impact Assessment) Regulations 2011.  
Regulation 4 carries no requirement for the Local Planning Authority to locally 
advertise or publicise the receipt of a screening opinion request or the eventual 
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opinion given.  The requirements for making adopted screening opinions available to 
the public are set out in regulation 23 of The Town and Country Planning 
(Environmental Impact Assessment) Regulations 2011.  Specifically, Regulation 
23(2) requires that where a screening opinion has been adopted, the Local Planning 
Authority shall keep a copy of that opinion available for public inspection at “all 
reasonable hours” for a period of 2 years from the date of adoption.  It can be 
confirmed that the opinion remains a public document and may be inspected at any 
time. 
 

Background information. 

The application re the need for an EIA appeared momentarily on the planning lists 

and was seen by one person before it was removed. The officer found that an EIA is 

not needed  - he found “there is no evidence that the development is likely to have 

significant long-term irreversible impacts on humans or on the environment and the 

development is not considered to have trans-boundary effects or to be of more than 

local significance.”  The application was then delegated and no one, not even the 

local Councillor was able to see or comment on it.   However:  

a) Wiltshire’s consultants Halcrows found in 2007 and at a public meeting in 

Wootton Bassett, that increasing the flow of traffic at the junction would cause 

severe congestion on the feeder roads (which are not trunk roads) particularly 

in Wootton Bassett High Street in Wiltshire and along Wharf Road in Swindon. 

b) Consultants Scott Wilson for CPRE found safety issues with the proposed 

layout because of the shortage of space on the circulatory road. 

c) In his Judgement of June 2009, His Honour Mr Justice Hickinbottom at 

paragraph 95 found that: 

 

“First an assessment (EIA) is only required by the 1985 Directive in respect of a 

“project” which is defined in terms of operational development, ie some physical 

change to the land.  Condition 99 does not relate to a project so defined: it relates to 

the occupation of properties already built.  Condition 99 is not a ‘development 

consent’ and it does not permit or relate to the construction of any alterations to 

Junction 16 or any other part of the development.  If and when the junction 

alterations need planning permission in the future, then, if they are likely to have 

significant effects on the environment, an environmental impact assessment will be 

required.  Indeed, planning permission and the need to have an assessment go hand 

in hand, because, if there is likely to be a significant environmental impact, planning 

permission will be required that will trigger an assessment: so, in relation to this 

submission, although it fails on this ground, if the proposed alterations to Junction 16 

are likely to have a significant environmental impact, that will have to be considered 

by the relevant planning authority Wiltshire in due course.” 
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Question 2  

 

As this appears to be the first time there has been any report back to Wiltshire about 

the decisions taken by the SWLTB, and 

(i) The SWLTB has put forward J16 Improvements to the DfT for Government 

funding because they are needed generally, and not just for Wichelstowe. 

(ii) Swindon Council gave planning permission for the Southern Development  

Area now known as Wichelstowe to itself as the landowner of Middle and 

West Wichel – there was no appeal – so it could change the route of the 

Western Access to cross the railway and connect with Swindon rather than 

tunnel under the Motorway and add local traffic to Junction 16. 

(iii) The recently retired LEP Chairman, Paul Johnson requested the SWLTB   

should look at transport corridors and rail rather than single schemes as 

this could provide a much better solution to the traffic problems.  Stations 

could be opened at Wootton Bassett and Blagrove or Mannington (space is 

left for a station on the Wichelstowe plans), and at Moredon 

(iv) During the Judicial Review hearing, it was established that Condition 99 is  

about the number of houses than can be built before the western access 

for Wichelstowe is achieved; the planning issues would need to be 

determined separately by Wiltshire Council. 

 

The question is 

 

a) What is the point of spending £8 million of public money on a scheme where 

traffic might go faster round the Junction but would come to a halt on the 

feeder roads? 

 

Response 

Evidence and assessments relating to the scheme have been considered by the 

Local Transport Body, who are satisfied that the scheme is a priority for funding, 

having beneficial outcomes for both the local and national road networks. 

 

b) Why does there seem to be such haste?  Is it because the improvements to 

J16 have already been forwarded to the DfT for funding? 

 

Response 

The SWLTB programme submitted to the Department for Transport in July 2013 

indicated a start date for the scheme of April 2016. A number of matters centred 

around the development and approval of the Outline Business Case and Full 

Business Case need to be completed before this time. 

   

c) If there are accidents at the junction in future, given the warnings, where will 

accountability lie? 
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Response 

The completed scheme will ultimately be the responsibility of Wiltshire Council and 

the Highways Agency. 
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Wiltshire Council 

Cabinet 

17 June 2014 

 

Item 9 - Junction 16 of M4 Motorway 

Comments/observations received 

 

Cllr Mollie Groom, Wiltshire Council 

I am a little surprised to read the lengthy report on J16. 

No mention is made of the full Council meeting which followed the Cabinet meeting 

on that day when a coach was hired to bring local residents to the meeting. 

The full Council decided not to permit the proposed layout and it was after that the 

Cabinet decision to permit it had to be revoked. 

I am pleased to observe that WC has not yet signed off the layout which has been 

described as unsafe by one leading consultant and as causing severe congestion  by 

another. 

I support CPRE questions. 

Response 

Agenda Item 37 of the 8th May County Council considered a notice of motion from 

Cllr Groom, asking full Council to acknowledge and agree a number of concerns 

relating to the proposed changes at Junction 16. 

 

Following consideration of options allowed under the constitution, full Council 

resolved: 

 

That the Leader of the Council be asked to refer the matter back to Cabinet 

at the appropriate time. 

 

The appropriate time was Cabinet on 30th October 2007.  

 

It is not therefore the case that either the decision to not accept the Junction 16 

layout was made by Council, nor that Cabinet is being asked to overturn a Council 

decision. 
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Mr John Ingleson, Swindon 

As a resident of Haylane ( I live opposite the junction of Haylane and Wharf road) I 

must object to the badly thought out scheme proposed for junction 16, as this plan 

will change Haylane from a semi rural road to a main access route. 

There has been no consideration given to the heath and safety of the residents of 

hay lane (all council tax payers), 

 The road has been widened, by stealth with each road resurfacing exercise, the 

result is increase in both the volume and speed of traffic.  

This has increased the risk to residents exiting or returning home as no thought has 

been given to the access/visibility/line of locals  individual properties, when reducing 

the width of grass verge to widen the road, the result = reduced line of vision.  

(Surely councils have a responsibility in ensuring any alterations to roads do not 

increase the risks for locals) 

Haylane was a one time, access only but now this route has been opened up, 

basically because of a lack of any coherent strategic transport plan, houses are built 

and no proper infrastructure put in place,  cul-de-sac  style development seems to be 

the norm. 

Also please note; part of the wichelstowe agreed plan, was to introduce traffic 

calming into haylane, when the development reached 350 houses, this point has 

been passed and no traffic calming has been put in place. 

Please reject this Junction 16 scheme as it will not improve access into Swindon or 

enhance local economies but will lead to more congestion and rat running through 

rural roads, the result being increased hardship for residents in the affected areas. 

Response 

The planning permission for Wichelstowe (S/02/2000) has 102 conditions attached; 

no such condition requires traffic calming on Hay Lane associated with 350 

occupations. 

 

 

Cllr Neville Smith - Lydiard Tregoz Parish Council 

....this report which further supports my worry of congestion at this junction. It would 

also seem that there is insufficient land to carry out these improvements with the 

A3102 carrying the bulk of the traffic and subsequent congestion. At last nights LT 

Council mtg members seemed uncertain of who would assume overall responsibility 

for the project which is being driven by Swindon! Surely WiltshireCC should have this 
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mantle and accept the public liability for the project! I do not think this scheme should 

be allowed to continue in its present form. 

Response 

Some aspects of delivery have yet to be finalised – ultimately, the completed 

scheme will remain vested with Wiltshire Council and the Highways Agency. 
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Mr A Cunningham 
Associate Director 
Economic Development & Planning 
Wiltshire Council 
Bythesea  Road 
Trowbridge 
BA14 8JN 
 
 
 
 
2 May 2014       
 

 

Dear Mr Cunningham 

Re: Swindon and Wiltshire Local Transport Body – Outline of Major Transport Scheme 
Prioritisation Process and Outcomes 

There have been reports in the local press recently from the Campaign for Rural England about 
the proposed changes to Junction 16 of the M4, which are being considered by Wiltshire Council 
as permitted development.  

Wroughton Parish Council supports the view of the CPRE that this will mean that there will be no 
public consultation and no opportunity to comment on the plans. 

The Parish Council has already commented on the plans for Junction 16 to the Swindon and 
Wiltshire Transport Body and would like to reiterate the following comments: 

1. Wroughton Parish Council would question the design of M4 Junction 16 Improvement. 
The main beneficiary would be traffic traveling from Royal Wootton Bassett to Wharf Road 
as it would not have to circumnavigate the whole roundabout. The extent to which this will 
aid traffic flow is not quantified, but Wroughton Parish Council believes that it will be 
negligible. The design would appear to provide little benefit to the current traffic flows. 

2. Wroughton Parish Council would also strongly agree with CPRE and others that the 
concentration on road schemes providing short term relief is not a sound or sustainable 
direction for the SWLTB to pursue and that the rail schemes at Royal Wootton Bassett, 
Wilton and Corsham should be prioritised and pursued with far more vigour. 

3. In view of the impact that the M4 Junction 16 Improvement will have on local 
communities, including Wroughton, the Parish Council is very concerned that no 
consultation has taken place before prior to the plans being drawn up. 

Clerk and RFO to the Council 
Joyce Holman 

 

ELLENDUNE COMMUNITY CENTRE 

BARRETT WAY 

WROUGHTON 

SWINDON 

SN4 9LW 

 

Tel: 01793 814735 
Email: clerk@wroughton.gov.uk 
Website: www.wroughton.gov.uk 

WROUGHTON PARISH COUNCIL 
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As you will be aware, any changes made to Junction 16 will have a significant impact on 
Wroughton. The Parish Council would welcome more information from Wiltshire Council on their 
position regarding the proposed changes to Junction 16 of the M4. Can you confirm that there will 
a public consultation before any decision is made by Wiltshire Council. 

I look forward to hearing from you. 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

 

 

Joyce Holman                                                                                                                                   
Clerk 
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